A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member 

OTHERS PRESENT: Police Chief Bailey, Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Fire Marshal Koehler, David Hall, Jessica Campbell, Claire Johnson, Bryan Slade, Sidney Main, Tonya Fischer, Alicia Meredith, Courtney Lewis, Sidney Main, John Rosenbarger, David Brewer, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Vectren re: Cut permits for 2647 Charlestown Road – 1 Sidewalk Cut & 1 Street Cut (Work is completed)
Mr. Rob Philpot stated that there are three more that he needs approval on which are 2536 Charlestown Road – 1 street cut, 1009 Griffin Street – 1 street cut and 335 Ealy Street – 1 street cut.
Mr. Thompson asked if they will flag traffic on the cuts for 2647 Charlestown Road.
Mr. Philpot replied yes and stated that there will be minimal interference with traffic.
Mr. Nash asked if there will be any traffic disruptions on any of the others.
Mr. Philpot stated there may be a little traffic diversion on the cut at 2536 Charlestown Road but he doesn’t see anything major.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above cut requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.


2. Eric Plaiss re: Update on the Northside Christian Church North Entrance Project
Mr. Jim Silliman stated that he is standing in for Mr. Plaiss because he was called away.  He passed out the tentative schedule update for the project and reviewed it with the board.  He said that the city will take over the maintenance of the traffic signal at the intersection and will inspect it on October 31st – November 1st.
Mr. Nash asked if they inspect it before it is up.

Mr. Silliman explained that once they get the equipment in the ground, the city has an inspector come look at it and then Duke Energy connects to it.

Mr. Nash asked if they would then mill the Charlestown Road and Sunset Drive intersection on November 8th.

Mr. Silliman stated that is correct.  He then explained that the north side entrance going back to Kevin Hammersmith Park is actually going to be left without the surface over the winter because the construction is still ongoing at the park but they wanted to go ahead and mill and resurface Charlestown Road.

Mr. Nash asked why they are just doing temporary striping of the Charlestown Road and Sunset Drive intersection on November 11th.

Mr. Silliman stated that they will come back in the spring when the park is done to resurface everything and do all of the permanent striping then.

Mr. Summers stated that he will go out to the site to look at it.
3. Karen LeBlond re: Follow up on Silver Creek Enhancement project on Armstrong Road
Ms. LeBlond stated that she was surprised to see in the newspaper and on Facebook that this was an approved project based on the discussion that took place last week but it did spur some action amongst her neighbors which she is grateful for.  She passed out a copy of her deed with a map of the plots that she owns and reviewed it with the board.  She stated that she is hoping that those items as well as a letter of petition with her neighbors’ signatures who own properties in the area will put a rest to this situation.  She explained that if you were to overlay the architect’s rendering with plots 60 and 64, you can see clearly that those belong to herself and her husband.  She said that there is significant trespassing and difficulty down there now and the neighborhood just doesn’t want the increase in traffic that this project would bring let alone the proposed construction on private property.   

Mr. Nash thanked Ms. LeBlond for her input and stated that this information will be presented to the redevelopment commission and they will make a determination.
Ms. LeBlond asked if she will be notified.

Mr. Nash said that he is sure she will.
Mr. Duggins explained that they look at many different projects throughout the city and this was presented to this board because they issued the contract.  He said that their primary focus was the public property that is located along what he will call Providence Way.  He said that the issue of dumping on Armstrong Bend came up and they have found in the past that if you have public access in areas like this then you don’t have dumping, vandalism, etc.  He said that they would not contact property owners until they first knew if the Corp. of Engineers, DNR and IDEM would even allow looking at something of that nature.  He said there would also be public meetings for input.  He has corresponded with Ms. LeBlond and told her that he would contact her by email on anything if they move forward or don’t move forward.
Ms. LeBlond stated that as residents and property owners they would like it taken off the table.

Mr. Jim Beckham asked why the land owners weren’t notified before this got started. 

Mr. Duggins stated that they had a small contract and they had an architect’s rendering done just because there is dumping and vandalism in the area and he asked them what we might do in the Armstrong Road area to have public access because that cures a lot of vandalism, illegal dumping, etc.  He said their contractor looked at that area and it is along a creek so it is under the Corp. of engineers, IDEM and DNR and if any of them would have said that we couldn’t do anything then it would have died but they did say we could do that.  He said the board commissioned a contract so we report back to them saying that we did look at it and it is very conceptual but the part that was approved was the property along Providence Way.  He also added that we don’t have a budget for it but if we did have then he would’ve gone to the residents and ask their thoughts and actions.  He stated that it was very preliminary in the process to even worry about. 
Mr. Nash stated that it was very preliminary but a step that we needed to take.
Ms. LeBlond said that the paper states that city council has set aside $200,000.00 for the work which could begin early next year.
Mr. Duggins stated that is for Providence Way.

Ms. LeBlond stated that they were coupled together so it would be good if they were separated.
4. Jim Silliman re: Proposed Yield to Pedestrian signage and pavement markings on Hausfeldt Lane
Mr. Silliman explained that this is regarding the rectangular rapid flashing beacon signal that was installed at Hausfeldt Lane between the IUS ball fields.  He said that after doing a pre-final check list with Mr. Summers they determined they would like to add another sign but wanted to get the board’s approval because it is actually non-standard with MUTCD to install a yield sign with markings at the RRFBs.  He also said that the point of the beacons is to draw attention to the pedestrians that are crossing which will be actuated by the pedestrians.  He stated that adding this signage will give the information better to the driver to stop or yield for the pedestrians.
Mr. Summers explained that the issue for them was that with the industrial park being in such close proximity to the heavily used crosswalk, it just made sense to put something out there that the semi drivers would see and know to slow down.
Mr. Nash asked if the light changes when the pedestrian pushes the button.

Mr. Summers stated that it doesn’t change but just starts flashing an amber color. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries. 
Mr. Silliman then stated that Bono Road paving began this morning and it will be about a three day process to get the asphalt in and weather permitting they could be in to stripe as early as Friday.
Mr. Nash asked when it would open.

Mr. Silliman stated that they will then schedule a ribbon cutting with the city for the official opening.

Mr. Nash stated that just to be clear that is phase 1 from East Cottom Avenue to Green Valley Road.

Mr. Silliman stated that is correct. 
COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:
Mr. Jason Applegate stated that he is the owner of Extol Magazine which has a second publication coming out called Extol Sports which will celebrate health, fitness and sports and is due to hit the stands around the New Year.  He said to kick off the magazine he would like to have a one mile run in downtown New Albany on New Year’s Eve which he will call the Extol One Mile Benchmark Run.  He explained that they would have official timers to get benchmark times so runners can challenge themselves in the future and know what their times are.  He then passed out information and maps on the one mile run and reviewed it with the board.  He also reviewed the route with the board and said that an after party will take place at Brownies.   He said that registration would start around 9:00 a.m. with the race starting at 10:00 a.m. and everyone should be done by about 10:30 a.m.    
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked Ms. Lewis if the amphitheater is available for that day.
Ms. Lewis replied yes, but restrooms would not be available.
Mr. Applegate stated that if they get to a high level of people attending then they will have restrooms, EMS and other details there.  He also stated that if it is approved today then he will have a piece put together for people to pre-register online and purchase the entry fee.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if they would need electricity at the amphitheater.

Mr. Applegate stated that it would be nice because they will probably look at having a DJ.  He then requested that the area be salted and/or cleared if there is bad weather because they will have the event regardless of the weather.
Mr. Thompson asked about insurance.

Mr. Applegate stated that he has contacted his insurance company and they need the event piece along with full details of the event.  He also stated that they will have an addendum to add the city as an additional insured.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that the board can approve it but she would like for Mr. Applegate to get with Ms. Lewis to help coordinate the rest of the details and to provide anything that is needed on behalf of the city.  She also suggested that Mr. Applegate exchange contact information with Mr. Sidney Main of the street department just in case any weather issues come up.
Mr. Applegate asked if there is anything that the board would prefer to see at the crosswalk on Main Street.
Mr. Thompson stated that typically volunteers are at the crossing points.
Police Chief Bailey stated that he would like them to wear yellow or orange traffic vests.  He also stated that he would have someone monitor it on that date and time.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Extol One Mile Benchmark Run on December 31, 2016 subject to coordinating with Ms. Lewis, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

Mr. Derek Misch passed out street closure requests for the INAWC project and reviewed them with the board.  He requested to close the intersection at West Street and Ealy Street on November 7th, Ealy Street from West Street to Griffin Street on November 7th-9th, intersection at Ealy Street and Griffin Street on November 9th-10th, intersection at Ealy Street and Hildreth Street on November 10th-11th, intersection at Beech Grove Avenue and alley on November 8th and Spring Avenue between alley and Cost Avenue on November 8th.
Mr. Thompson asked if it will be a problem for the gas company to get in to do the retirement.
Mr. Misch replied no and asked what the address is on that.

Mr. Thompson replied 335 Ealy Street.

Mr. Misch asked if he had a date on it.

Mr. Thompson said that he asked Mr. Philpot to get with Mr. Misch after the meeting to let him know when they can get in. 

Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above closure requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Joe Earl stated that they took the tree out in front of the educational building to put in a handicap ramp.  He said that they did a great job and just took the root right out but if the city would want to put in a new tree of their choice, they would sure appreciate it.  
Mr. Nash stated that the board would pass that on.
Mr. Duggins stated that it is on the list.
Ms. Michelle Ray stated that she is representing the Main Street Pub and they are going to remove drywall inside the building to expose the brick walls and would like to request a dumpster permit to set a dumpster in front of the building on the street.  She said that it should be a one day thing and would like to do it tomorrow if possible.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked what the address is there.
Ms. Ray replied 147 E. Main Street.
Mr. Brewer stated that he would like to inspect it first.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the dumpster request for one day subject to Mr. Brewer’s approval, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

Mr. Wes Christmas stated that the striping is completed on Spring Street and they are finishing up the sign replacement today.  He said that the signal work should begin this afternoon or tomorrow and should take a week to a week and a half.

Mr. Nash stated that when you merge off of Providence Way at Spring Street the striping is a little confusing and asked Mr. Christmas to check on that.  He also stated that at Vincennes Street and Spring Street the right lane has a straight arrow and there are no markings in the middle lane.
Mr. Christmas said that Spring Street and Vincennes Street was intentional at this point and there will be markings in the other lane when the modernization project starts.  He also said that he would check into the striping off of Providence Way.
Mr. Summers stated that the new markings on Spring Street and Vincennes Street will be put down next spring.

Mr. Christmas explained that if they put them down now chances are they would have to be removed and changed later so they just held off on putting those down. 
Mr. Summers stated that he didn’t want to have to grind the brand new asphalt to take them up later.

Mr. Duggins stated that redevelopment was involved with that decision too.
OLD BUSINESS:
1. Larry Summers re: Parking in 1600 block of State Street
Mr. Thompson stated that he looked at it and gave the information to TARC and they will evaluate it to see if it is okay to remove the bus stop.
Mr. Nash asked if he is in accordance with Ms. Augustine’s opinion that it needs to be removed.

Mr. Thompson stated that he understands what she is saying because the stop actually starts at 1614 and extends past the front of her property and there is an area that’s not crossed out but it is an area that is left for no parking so people can see to get out of the alley. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if Ms. Augustine indicated that there was another TARC stop close by.
Mr. Thompson replied yes, there are several through there.

Mr. Nash asked Mr. Thompson to report back to the board when TARC responds.
2. Mickey Thompson re: No Dumping sign on corner of Old Ford and Armstrong
Mr. Thompson stated that he hasn’t spoken with the street department on installing a sign yet but he did talk to them about picking the couch and other items that were dumped there.
Mr. Nash asked about signs in the rights-of-way and if they will still be collecting those this week. 
Mr. Sidney Main reported that three guys were picking up signs today.  He then said that as soon as they receive a locate on the No Dumping sign, they will get one out there.
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:
1. Vicki Glotzbach for Jim Dexter re: Street closure for Veterans Memorial Service on Friday, November 11th
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that they typically shut down E. Market Street from 5th Street to 11th Street from 10:15 a.m. until 11:30 a.m.  
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries. 
2. Larry Summers re: Closure request for the North Y Railroad Bridge Project

Mr. Summers explained that the railroad bridge is in dire need of painting and the road will have to be closed while they are working so the work will go faster.  He requested that the road be closed on each side of the bridge for a little over a week starting next week.  He stated that he went out to look at potential detours and it looks like people should be able to take Vincennes Street to Chartres Street and then to Jackson Street or vice versa depending on the direction you are going.  He said that they will put up advance signage to let people know about the closure.

Mr. Nash asked how long it will take.
Mr. Summers stated that at most it will take two weeks but with the closure it should be faster.
Mr. Nash asked where they will put the signs.

Mr. Summers replied that they would put one at Vincennes Street at Grant Line Road, Vincennes Street at Charlestown Road and at 8th Street letting people know that it will be closed next week.  He said that once the detour goes in place it will be a soft closure on Vincennes Street at Grant Line Road and Charlestown Road and then a soft closure on 8th Street at Jackson Street.  
Mr. Nash asked if he would notify the businesses in the area.
Mr. Summers replied yes.
Mr. Thompson asked if they are going to have scaffolding.
Mr. Summers said they will use scissor lifts. 

Mr. Thompson stated that would be better than scaffolding just in case one of the local residents wants to get through. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the closing of 8th Street next week with a detour from Vincennes Street to Chartres Street to Jackson Street, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

3. Larry Summers re: Standard Drawings for Construction within the Right-of-Way
Mr. Summers presented the board with a booklet of standard drawings for their review and said that this will bring standards to construction within the right-of-way.  Said booklet is on file in the city clerk’s office.  He then asked if it could be approved subject to legal reviewing it just to be sure.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve subject to review and approval by legal, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

4. Linda Moeller re: Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for September, 2016

Mrs. Moeller presented the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for September, 2016 and asked that it be read into the minutes.
Mr. Nash asked that the record show that the board received the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for September, 2016.
5. Alicia Meredith re: Dog park ribbon cutting

Ms. Meredith reminded everyone that the ribbon cutting ceremony for the new dog park at 1935 Budd Road is today at 2:00 p.m.
6. Mickey Thompson re: Water main project on Oak Street

Mr. Thompson stated that they are starting to replace the sidewalks and they are working to retire the old main at Vincennes Street and Oak Street and should be wrapping up soon.

Mr. Nash asked about Silver Street and Oak Street.
Mr. Thompson stated that the street department is still working on the alleyway between Oak Street and Elm Street.  
Mr. Nash asked how long they are going to be on Silver Street.

Mr. Thompson replied that they are starting the restoration now. 

7. Warren Nash re: Mayor’s Prayer Breakfast
Mr. Nash stated that the Mayor’s Prayer Breakfast will take place on Saturday, November 12th and if anyone would like a ticket, we have them available.
APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for October 25, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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